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 FEATHERSTONE AND BRINSFORD

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council  

held on Thursday 11th September 2014 at 7:00 pm 
in Featherstone and Hilton Community Centre, Baneberry Drive, Featherstone

Present:
F Beardsmore, A Roche, D Hill, M Nicklin, T Smitheman, J Beardsmore, J Brindle, R Tucker, D Betts, and A Pickering
In Attendance:
County Councillor M Lawrence 

District Councillor R Cope 

One Member of the Public 

R Young, Clerk to the Council

------------------------------------------------------------

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Henryk Lobuczek raised the following matters: 

· Proposed changes to libraries.  

· Need a library as a social part of the community.  

· Consider using part of the community centre for a library facility.  Asked if this option could be considered.  

· Consultation period ends on 8th October 2014.  

· Parish Council needs to move forward as to how the library changes will impact on the parish.  

· Cannot rely on mobile libraries.  

· Requested the Clerk to update the parish minutes on the website.  

1) APOLOGIES 

None received.  

2) MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 14TH AUGUST 2014 

It was proposed, seconded and agreed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 14th August 2014 be approved as a true and correct record subject to the inclusion of A Pickering as being present. 

Resolved:

· To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 14th August 2014 as a true and correct record subject to the above amendment.  

3)
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillors F Beardsmore, J Beardsmore, J Brindle, T Smitheman, and R Tucker declared an interest in relation to matters concerning or relating to Featherstone and Hilton Community Centre.

4)
POLICE MATTERS

The Clerk confirmed a letter of thanks had been sent to the Chief Constable for recent action in dealing with drug issues.  

The Chairman, F Beardsmore, confirmed the PCSO Gareth Lloyd was not in attendance due to being on leave.  

Action:
Police / Clerk
5)
MATTERS ARISING

5.1)
Use of Speed Gun (12th June 2014) 
· Councillors approved the speed gun poster but requested that the contact details for M Nicklin and R Tucker be included.  The Clerk confirmed copies had been sent to Caroline Jobling for display and circulation at the school.  

Action:
Clerk
5.2)
Bickfords Site – New Road (8th December 2013)
· The Clerk confirmed that SSDC had requested the Valuation Office to check the area and rating of the site but this would take 6 – 12 months.  
Action: Valuation Office
5.3)
Brinsford Lodge Site – Road Name (Malaysian Way)
· The Clerk reported he had contacted Alice Chambers at the Express and Star who had confirmed she would contact Trevor Nichols.  The Clerk also mentioned he had notified Trevor Nichols regarding the Express and Star.  
· D Hill said that a visit from the Malayans was planned for next year.  
Action:
Express and Star, Clerk
5.4)
War Memorial (4th January 2010)
· Maintenance of the war memorial site was reviewed.  
· Installation was ongoing.  
Action:
War Memorial Group 
5.5)
Parish Website (13th September 2012)

The Clerk to undertake the following: 

· Ensure parish minutes are updated.  
· Include agreed notices and posters.  
Action:
Clerk
5.6)
Community Centre – Energy Report (15th August 2013)
· The Clerk reported he had been in contact with Chris Jones / Sarah Mallin at Staffordshire County Council as to whether the grant funding for new thermostatic controls in the community centre was still available.  
· M Lawrence agreed to also make contact regarding the grant.  
Action:
Clerk, M Lawrence
5.7)
Village Green (10th January 2013)
· The Clerk confirmed that no reply had been received from solicitors or Gavin Williamson, MP, as to outstanding matters.  The Chairman requested the Clerk to ask G Williamson, MP, as to whether he would obtain a timescale for the transfer of the land for a village green.  
Action:
Clerk
5.8)
“Slow Down in our Community” Stickers (13th February 2014)
· The Clerk reported he had emailed PCSO Gareth Lloyd again asking if he could obtain a supply of stickers.    

Action: Staffordshire Police
5.9)
Parish Council – Sports Cage (12th June 2014)
· The Clerk to arrange a meeting with the insurance assessor regarding this incident.  
Action: F Beardsmore, Clerk
5.10)
34 Olde Hall Road – Tidy Up
· District Councillor R Cope reported there had been a confidential meeting involving 5 – 6 agencies.  This matter was ongoing.
Action: R Cope 
5.11)
Litter Pickers
· Meeting with litter pickers to determine where they work and on which days.  The Clerk to enquire with Bob Taylor at SSDC regarding the provision of an additional litter bin by the chapel.  

Action: Clerk
5.12)
Declaration of Trust
· J Beardsmore agreed to make available copies of the Declaration of Trust.  

Action: J Beardsmore 

5.13)
Jack Greenaway – 100th Birthday 
· This item was deferred until the November 2014 Parish Council meeting.  


5.14)
Bus Service to Brinsford (12th June 2014)
· D Hill reported there had only been one incident on 3rd September 2014 when the bus did not arrive.  The Clerk to notify SCC.  

Action: Clerk 

5.15)
Overgrown Foliage – 41 The Avenue
· K Stevenson at SSHA had confirmed the ground team had been instructed to take action and this was ongoing.  The Clerk to forward a letter of thanks to K Stevenson.  
Action:
Clerk
5.16)
28 and 30 Woodcock Gardens – Conifer Trees 
· The Clerk confirmed he had notified D Gear at SCC Highways of the correct address.  
Action: SCC Highways  
5.17)
Featherstone and Hilton Community Centre 
· The Clerk to contact Andy Cousins at SSDC to give a quotation to cut back bushes and shrubs around the Community Centre.    
Action: A Cousins SSDC, Clerk 
5.18)
Red, White and Blue – Land to the Rear 
· The Clerk to notify Enterprise Inns that rubbish was being deposited in the fenced off area.     

Action: Clerk 
6)
HIGHWAY MATTERS

6.1)
Meeting with Mark Keeling, SCC Highways (10th September 2014)
F Beardsmore and D Hill attended the meeting and reported the following: 
· Rabbit Lane – agreed to undertake a tidy up.  

· Requested chevrons on bend at entrance to East Road, Brinsford.  

· Stafford Road – agreed to review  

· New Road – 40 mph speed limit, will be operational by Christmas and extended to entire length of New Road.  

· New Road footpath to Paradise Lane – will review.  

· Brookhouse Lane ponding – C Makeham had gone to wrong location.  M.Keeling will inspect and report back.  

· The Avenue / Hilton Road drainage – work to commence within a few days.  Councillors thanked M Lawrence for making available £1,500 of funding to bring the repair forward.  

6.2)
Asbestos – Dark Lane
D Hill reported 10 sheets of asbestos left in Dark Lane.  R Cope reported J Littleton had been notified  but maintained responsibility was with SCC Highways.  M Lawrence to progress.  The Clerk to write to D Pattison that a more positive attitude was required.  
Action:
Clerk
6.3)
Brookhouse Lane – Unofficial Layby (13th March 2014)
F Beardsmore and D Hill reported that Mark Keeling had agreed to deposit shale at this location to discourage fly tipping.  
Action:
M Keeling
6.4)
Hedge Removal – East Road (9th January 2014)
The Clerk gave details of an email dated 4th September 2014 received from S Dores.  It was proposed, seconded and agreed the Clerk should ask S Dores to arrange for the hedge to be reinstated.  
Resolved:

· That S Dores at SSDC should arrange for the hedge to be reinstated.  

Action:
S Dores
6.5)
Deceleration Lane off M54 to A460 (10th April 2014)
The Clerk reported that N Porter, SCC, had commented proposals had been deferred until January – February 2015.  
J Brindle reported that there had been a major incident at this location at 6:00 am today.  

M Lawrence agreed to take up the urgency of this matter with N Porter.  

Action:
M Lawrence, N Porter
6.6)
Foliage on side of Slip Road when leaving M54 (Birmingham direction) onto A460 (Wolverhampton Road)

The Clerk reported he had notified the Highways Agency of the need to cut back the vegetation.  
Action:
Highways Agency
7)
REPORT – FEATHERSTONE AND HILTON COMMUNITY CENTRE
J Beardsmore mentioned the following:
· Stocktake to be undertaken during September 2014. 

· F Beardsmore and J Beardsmore to review play area regarding chain coming off swing.  
· Incident of children lighting fire.

· Two new bookings for centre.  

· M Nicklin asked regarding present financial position of the Community Centre.  

· D Hill commented other Community Centres have tennis courts and additional facilities.  F Beardsmore said we all have to look at facilities differently and possibly employ a specialist to obtain more facilities.  Several Councillors asked if the Village Agent could assist.  

· R Cope said a sub-committee should be formed to consider options and consider funding opportunities.  M Lawrence agreed to forward details of an officer who could assist to the Clerk.  
8)
REPORT – WHITGREAVE SCHOOL GOVERNORS’ REPORT
The Clerk reported that Caroline Jobling had emailed the following:
· Featherstone Academy opened on 1st September 2014.  

· Results for July 2014 were better than ever with 97% of children achieving level 4 in reading and maths and 93% in writing.  

· The school is going from strength to strength with a dynamic and committed team of staff.  

· Our year end performance of “Annie” was a huge hit and was well supported by parents and the community.  

9)
REPORT – FEATHERSTONE FIRST RESPONDERS

The Clerk reported he had not received any detail as S Bate was on holiday.
10)
REPORT – SOUTH STAFFORDSHIRE HOUSING ASSOCIATION

· 1 East Road, Brinsford – D Hill reported a meeting was held on 9th September 2014 regarding the damp at this property and the option for an alternative property.  Another meeting has been arranged for 17th September 2014 due to the numerous faults and problems.  

J Brindle commented it is the worst house he has seen with damp, mould and ventilation problems.  

R Cope commented the Environment Officers at SSDC should be involved.  

· D Hill gave details of South View Close where 10 bungalows out of 18 have had their porches exchanged.  Remaining eight porches are in a poor and hazardous condition.  Housing Association proposal to paint the eight porches in need of attention is a waste of money as they need replacing.  Housing Association programmed last eight porches for replacement in 2017.  

· Site meeting regarding houses and garages attended by nine people including Janet Goode, Police and Andy Cousins.  The Clerk to request a schedule of work.  

Action:
Clerk
11)
PLANNING

No matters were discussed.  

12)
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT

County Councillor M Lawrence mentioned the following: 

· Library Service

· Two and a half year programme 

· Volunteers required 

· Consultation document in circulation 

· Confirmed to T Smitheman that stock of books would be rotated to any library project 
· Children’s Centres 
· Update regarding children’s centres and changes to be implemented 

· Centres attached to schools to be maintained 

· Consultation period 

· Youth Centres 
· Gave details of review of changes and confirmed use of youth workers within the County 

· Civil Enforcement 

· Update of changes and proposals regarding Civil Enforcement and vehicle parking issues 

· Budget 

· Update regarding budget review and expected savings 
13)
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT

a) District Councillor R Cope
R Cope mentioned the following: 

· Gypsy Pitches – Allocation 

· Eleven gypsy pitches need to be identified 

· Outlined scheme “call for sites” – Fishponds site has applied to extend their site under this scheme 

· Should not increase capacity of sites where there is a problem with community cohesion 

· Parish Council will be consulted 

· Fishponds located in Brewood 

· Job Club 

· Going well – two people found jobs recently 

· Not attracting young people from Featherstone 

· Need to advertise Job Club on noticeboards 

· Use of Traffic Cones (Parking) 

· Review of opinions from Geoff Knight (Staffordshire Police), D Pattison (SSDC), and thanked M Lawrence for help and assistance 

· Derbyshire Police  use cones 

· In Stoke-on-Trent use camera cars to deter illegal parking.  M Lawrence confirmed next year SCC will have use of camera car 

b) District Councillor F Beardsmore 

F Beardsmore mentioned the following: 

· Lucy Macdonald

· Meeting with Lucy Macdonald to discuss caravan sites.  Some residents attended 

· Fishponds – nineteen caravans on site should be nine.  Given 28 days to correct situation 

· St James site – two over agreed number of caravans 

· Oak Tree site – application for 8 pitches 

· L Macdonald reviewing number of commercial vehicles on sites 

· St Mary’s Churchyard 

· Meeting attended by Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Featherstone and Brinsford Parish Council, Shareshill Parish Council, Saredon Parish Council and Hilton Parish Council

· Funding contributions for ground maintenance reviewed 

· Ground maintenance quotation required from SSDC for the churchyard.  Clerk to obtain quotation from A.Cousins
· M Nicklin commented the churchyard needs to be looked after 

· J Brindle queried why the churchyard cannot contribute as they have sold some property 

· A Roche said the church does not seem to want to contribute 

14)
CORRESPONDENCE

The incoming and outgoing post had been noted.

	Enjoy South Staffordshire and the Surrounding Area 
	2014 – 2015

	M Woolner
	Enquiry regarding survey forms concerning site allocations.  Clerk to check with D Pattison

	G Williamson MP
	Forwarded request by Mark Casey for grit bin on Stuart Michael Way,Brinsford

	SSDC
	Council meeting, 9th September 2014 

	SSDC
	Licensing Sub-Committee, 29th September 2014

	SSDC
	Special cabinet meeting, 16th September 2014

	Lucy Macdonald
	Email dated 3rd September 2014 confirming no evidence of Fishponds pond being filled in 

	Helen Marshall, SSDC
	Police accountability forum – Locality 3, Wednesday 24th September 2014.  F Beardsmore and M Nicklin to attend 

	SSDC
	“What’s on in South Staffordshire Libraries” – September 2014

	South Staffordshire 
	154 Newsletter 

	SSDC
	South Staffordshire Local Plan – Site Allocations Document – Additional Sites Consultation 

	SCC
	Supporting People Review 

	Staffordshire Playing Fields Association
	Annual General meeting, 8th October 2014 

	Sarah Garner, SCC
	Let’s Talk Library Consultation 


15)
PARISH MAINTENANCE 

· ROSPA 

Play Area Safety Inspection Report – Featherstone.  F Beardsmore to review. 

· Pothole outside 11 East Road, Brinsford 

Reported, reference 141232255.

· Weeds on highway roads in Featherstone 

M Keeling confirmed the following: 

· Weed spraying undertaken on 3rd September 2014 

· Spraying undertaken 3 times a year 

1st spray – channel / kerbs 
2nd spray – back of footway 

3rd spray – channel / kerb repeated 

· Community Centre noticeboard 

In need of repair. 

16)
ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 

· Handyman 

F Beardsmore asked if it would be worth having a handyman to carry out general maintenance work.  Councillors reviewed the options.  Councillors agreed to leave this matter under Chairman’s Action.  

· Parish Council Donations                                                                                           At a previous Parish Council meeting it had been agreed to have a £250.00 limit.  

· Brinsford Community Association – request for donation of £72.00 relating to the name signs and £150.00 for celebration event.  

G Williamson, MP, and M Lawrence to unveil signs.  

It was proposed, seconded and agreed to make two donations to Brinsford Community Association of £72.00 (signs) and £150.00 (celebration event).  

Resolved:

· To donate £72.00 and £150.00 to Brinsford Community Centre as detailed.  

17)
ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

· A Roche outlined problems with the Connect Bus Service if you wish to travel outside Staffordshire.  

· A Pickering mentioned the amount of prison traffic using East Road.  Vehicle registration details needed.  The Clerk to write to all prisons.  

· A Pickering mentioned that Brinsford residents organising a Santa’s Sleigh for Christmas and would the Parish Council like this to visit Featherstone.  This was agreed.  The Clerk to write to G Williamson, MP, stating cannot use the proposed village green area for a Christmas fayre due to land issues.  
18)
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

· Thursday 9th October 2014 
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